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Proposition O Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee 

Meeting Minutes
September 21, 2016
TIME: 5:00 p.m.
PLACE: Sweetwater Union High School District, Rooms A & B
1130 Fifth Avenue, Chula Vista, CA  91911
Un Adopted MINUTES

1. Call Meeting to Order
Nick Marinovich called the meeting of the Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) to order at 5:00 p.m.

2. Roll call & Pledge of Allegiance

Present: Robert Carriedo, Diane Gerken, Daniel Gutowski, Nick Marinovich, Rafael Munoz, Terrance McKearney, and Ditas Yamane.
Absent:  David Butler and Kevin O’Neill
District Staff: Dr. Karen Janney, Dr. Moisés Aguirre, Armando Murillo, Trent Carr, Gary Gauger, Larry Moen, Roxanna Travers, Paul Woods, and Diane Wilderson.
3. Public Comment

Ms. Cheers questioned why the meeting audio tapes are not on the website.  Staff will look into if this is possible.  CBOC had no objections to posting the audio tapes.
Robert Carriedo commented on the presentation of the new Proposition O Capital Projects Monthly Status Reports from Roxanne Travers from the last CBOC meeting.  He commended her on her commitment to the project.

4. Approval of Meeting Minutes 
7/20/16 – Approved (with the change of the word implanting to implementing). Motion made by Terrance McKearney, seconded by Rafael Munoz. (Daniel Gutowski abstained). 
08/17/16 – Approved.  Motion made by Daniel Gutowski, seconded by Ditas Yamane. (Rafael Munoz abstained).
5. Legal Costs
Presentation by Jennifer Carbuccia on the Legal Cost, broken down by category, for Prop O funding.  The handout totals from 2011-2015 are broken down by vendor, and from 2015-2016 on, the costs will be broken down into two categories, litigation or construction.  
6. Old Business

· Information Request Log 
Paul Woods gave a presentation on District Design Standards.  Handouts were provided upon request.  Paul Woods stated that he will give updates (handouts) of changes as they are made.  Discussion on points converting from the old five digit system to the new six digit system and the use of lead goals.  The district will continue with the points, but will not pay for the consultant.  Dan Gutowski offered to get a list of technology that has failed from the Community College District from their facilities director.
Ms Cheers asked if these district standards are new.  The answer is no, but it is being updated to the new six points standards.  She asked if architect rates were being used and the answer was no, the district has never used them.

7. Performance Audit

a.
District Implementation Plan
Dr. Aguirre stated that the district standards are what is being updated.  He asked the CBOC if they have any feedback on the standards to share with Paul Woods.  The Account Ability system is now being used as the financial report.
Nick Marinovich questioned when the Moss Adams Audit is going to start for 2015-2016.  Dr. Aguirre stated that Audit Subcommittee will meet in October and they will start the process.

8. Bond Project Updates
a. Project Status Reports; 
Proposition O Capital Projects Monthly Status Report was given out.  Kevin O’Neil questioned who approves the budget changes.  The Board approves the changes.
Kevin O’Neil questioned the amount of money being spent on concession stands instead of air conditioned classrooms.
Roxanna Travers stated that the Proposition O Capital Projects Monthly Status Report needs to have a 45 day window in order for her to compile all the information and have finance double check the numbers.
b. Project Financial Summary-See handout.  Nick Marinovich wanted to know the amount for the Chargers at Sweetwater High School, $200,000.
c. Program Management Update/Master Plan
9. Board Items Report 

Handout was given. Ms. Cheers commented on an email she sent to the board, about the track and field project.  Mr. Segura stated that he will look into the bond language.  Ms. Cheers also commented on the wording of “modernization project” at Chula Vista High (CVH), when it is a football field project.  Dr. Aguirre stated that CVH’s administration expressed that they wanted the football fields, but stated that it was a mistake that the item was brought to the board before there was it was fully researched.  Ms. Cheers clarified that all contract for CVH’s track and field are on hold.  Discussion on the relevance of having a new football field at Bonita Vista High, when they can use the field at Southwestern College.
10. Report from CBOC Chair/Little Hoover Testimony
Nick Marinovich will be meeting with the Little Hoover Testimony on September 22, 2016.
11. Plan Room Condition 
Nick Marinovich, Robert Carriedo, and Rafael Munoz toured the Plan Room.  They all felt the room was in disarray.  Mr. Marinovich wanted to know why the Plan Room is not kept in order, and brings to him the question, are the warranty logs kept in the same fashion?  Robert Carriedo stated that the district needs to spend the money and get the Plan Room in order.  Rafeal Munoz commented that all the documents should be scanned.  Kevin O’Neil also visited the Plan Room and could not find the plans he was looking for.  
Dr. Aguirre agreed that the Plan Room is in need of improvement.  He is checking with the San Diego County of Education and/or a consultant to reorganize the room.  After it is organized, there needs to be a process in place to keep the room in order.
12. Committee Member Reports
Robert Carriedo wanted to state that a number of committee members are unhappy with the amount of Prop O money being spent on track and field instead of classrooms and air conditioning.  
Kevin O’Neil requested an update from Dr. Janney on an enterprise-wide software system and how it would pertain to CBOC.

Ditas Yamane and Rafeal Munoz are attending the Bond Workshop on September 22, 1016.

Diane Gerken spoke with the principals and custodians at two sites and they stated they didn’t have warranty logs.  Gary Gauger stated that the plant operations supervisor has the warranty logs at the sites.  Terrance McKearney indicated that his feelings are that the custodians should not be in charge of the warranty logs-they should be held at center location—maintenance department.  Ditas Yamane requested to revisit the process and procedure of the warranty logs at the next CBOC meeting.

13. Meeting Schedule/Format
The CBOC requested the October 19 meeting to be held at Hilltop High School.
14. Staff Announcements 
Paul Woods, only one Board Meeting in November, November 14.  November 9th will be the November CBOC Meeting.
15. Adjourn 
Motion for adjournment made by Ditas Yamane, seconded by Terrance McKearney.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:08 p.m. 
